Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

April 19, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on April 19, 2010 at the Jefferson Municipal Building, 1033 Weldon Road, Lake Hopatcong, New Jersey. At 7:05 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish requested a moment of silence to remember our troops and their families.

Roll Call:

Present:
Russell Felter, Tom Foley, Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis, Kerry Pflugh (7:30), Michael Brunson (Hopatcong Alternate), Barbara Kinback (Roxbury Alternate), John Risko (Morris County Alternate) Arthur Ondish
Absent:
Daniel McCarthy, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak
Alternates Present:
Robert Mitchko

With eight members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.  

Communications

Chair Ondish asked for any comments or questions regarding the communications.  In response to Mr. Felter’s inquiry, Ms. Macalle-Holly indicated the Commission did not receive a response from the State Park about the water level.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the report was provided to the Commission from the New Jersey State Police.  The Chair stated it was for 2009 and the numbers seem a little low, but no one was present from the State Police to address questions to.  
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Gantert reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of March 31, 2010 was $142,403.20.  Mr. Risko made a motion to move approve the Bill List for $28,823.58 and Ms. Kinback seconded.  Mr. Brunson asked about the outstanding check from Pitney Bowes from December.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she would have to check.  The Chair stated the biggest item on the Bill List is for $17,499 for the unemployment.  
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Brunson
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Kinback
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Risko
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Abstained
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion carried 8-0-1 (one abstention).
Approval of March 15, 2010  Meeting Minutes
The Chair requested a motion to move the minutes.  Ms. Gantert made a motion to approve the March 15, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes and Mr. Brunson seconded.  The Chair asked for any changes.  Ms. Kinback questioned the reference to the I Boat Grant in the minutes.  The Chair stated that was a record of what was reported at the last meeting, but she could provide any updates on the grant later in the meeting.  

ROLL CALL:
	Felter
	Yes
	Brunson
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Kinback
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Risko
	Abstained

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion carried 7-0-1 (one abstention).
Public Comment
The Chair stated Justin McCarthy had something to read and to give to the Commission.  Mr. Justin McCarthy stated that Save the Lake is back and he created new posters and read his speech given at the Durban Avenue School. [Justin read from his Save the Lake flyer about his program to collect funds for weed harvesting.  A copy is on file.]  He presented a check for approximately $45 to the Administrator.  The Chair thanked Mr. McCarthy for his efforts.  

Nancy Blakney, resident of Hopatcong, stated the Lake Hopatcong Alliance is having a dinner dance fundraiser for Lake Hopatcong on May 14.  She asked to distribute the fliers to the Commissioners and public.  The Chair asked what exactly she meant when she said the money would go to Lake Hopatcong.  Ms. Blakney stated the Alliance has a lake awareness program they will be implementing.  One thing would be a booklet distributed to marinas and launching areas talking about the lake, rules/regulations, a map and how to avoid transporting invasives.  She stated approximately 100 people were signed up for the dinner dance.  The Chair inquired if the Alliance would work with the Commission with public outreach to help with that booklet and to do a joint venture with it.  She stated she would bring that to her committee.  The Chair stated it would be a great opportunity to begin working together.

Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marina, inquired about the presence of the Commission’s attorney at the meetings.  The Chair stated the attorney is not present because of funding of cutback and is available by phone if needed, but the Commission still works with the attorney.  He asked if the attorney would be available to be available to determine who owns the lands and waters of the lake.  The Chair stated that is an old subject and the Commission Attorney is well aware of his concern.  He asked about the secretary’s salary and was advised it was from the operating budget and her salary is included in the financial report.  He asked if a new water level plan ha been passed and was advised it was not, but there was a meeting today.  He provided copies of two pictures of his docks at his marina.  The pictures show how high up the docks are out of the water which is why the lake should be kept full at all time so bubbler systems can be run around the docks.  He stated this is not in line with his property rights and the lake should be kept full.   He stated the people from the State should bring this to the attention of the Attorney General.  He discussed the property rights of the lake residents.  The Chair stated his concerns are noted on record.  In response to Ms. Kincaid’s inquiry, Mr. Beebe responded that these pictures were taken this year just before the rain came.   The docks get bet up and it’s a very serious situation.
The Chair inquired if anyone that did not sign up wanted to speak.  There being no further public comment, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
Chairman’s Report

Chair Ondish stated he did not have a formal report.  He has been in touch with his contacts in the Administration and he is told to sit tight, they are working on some things.  He was first told that there is no money, but after going back and forth, they are working on it.  He stated Senators Bucco and Oroho met with the DEP Commissioner, but he was unsure of what came out of that.  The Chair stated he was not asked to attend that meeting.  He stated he was told the Commissioner said there was no money.  His dealings with the Governor’s office are that he was told there is no money for the Commission. He asked for someone from the administration to address the Commission or to send something in writing.  
He stated it was the middle of April and there are not plans for harvesting.  He hopes it is not a repeat of 1999 when it was very ugly which prompted the creation of the Commission.  If he learns anything else, he will report back to the Commission.  

Grant Projects Update

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she spoke with Genevieve from the I Boat NJ grant.  She asked for additional information regarding the Commission’s grant application.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she was caught off guard with the request because the last email receive from I Boat stated they were not going forward issuing any grants and were being put on hold.  According to Ms. Macalle-Holly, Genevieve indicated the I Boat review committee was still going forward with the review process, but there is not definitive word on whether they can issue grants.  Ms. Macalle-Holy stated I Boat requested additional information about Commission insurance costs and why the Commission was asking for staff salaries when using a shared services approach.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the towns would be asked to help get the ball rolling why staff was being rehired.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that additional information was sent to I Boat, but she has not heard anything further.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she received in the mail today, the grant agreement for the new 319 grant which the Commission took action on last month.  The Chair signed the agreement and will be returned to the DEP.  The Commission will have to take action next month for Princeton Hydro to do the monitoring, consulting, engineering work as outlined in the grant.  

She stated that for the current 319 grant, Princeton Hydro finished up the letter and should be sending it to DEP this week for the final project in Crescent Cove.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly reported on the EPA TWG.  She stated last month she reported that the bid would be issued for the Alternate Septic System at the Jefferson Childcare facility.  The bid was approved and ready to go, but she received word from the Childcare’s Executive Director, that due to State education cutbacks, the Jefferson Township Board of Education was looking for the Childcare facility to take on more students which could impact the septic.  The project is on hold for now.  Mr. Felter stated he would speak with the Health Department tomorrow to see what the implications are, but until Jefferson is satisfied that the current septic system can handle additional students, the Commission cannot go forward with putting in an alternate system because the peat system is designed for the current usage.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she is still waiting to hear back from the EPA for the grant extension because the grant does expire on May 15.

She also discussed the EPA TWG outreach.  On March 24, outreach was conducted with six Earth Science classes with approximately 120 at Hopatcong High Schools.  This Thursday, the 40th anniversary of Earth Day, April 22, the Commission will be doing an outreach program at Jefferson Library called the Traveling Tales of Water Pollution.  The first session for 30 students is full and another session is being offered.  She acknowledged Jessica Kitchin from lakehopatcongnews.com about the outreach program.  The next programs will be at Roxbury Library on May 24 at 7:00 and June 24 at 11:00 at  Louise Child’s Memorial Branch in Stanhope.   She is still waiting to hear about back from Mount Arlington Library about doing a program there.  She stated the programs are being done with the NJ DEP Watershed Ambassador.  She stated on June 12 at the Hopatcong Civic Center there will be a rain barrel workshop.  She was advised the library was in Hopatcong, but the mailing address was Stanhope.

Ms. Kinback inquired if everything the I Boat people on requested from the Commission had been provided.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she had not heard otherwise.  Ms. Kinback stated the Commission stands the best chance with the I Boat than anywhere else.  Ms. Kinback stated they did not know for sure about I Boat, but they are hopeful because they are asking questions again.

Chair Ondish stated that he should have announced during his Chairman’s Report that the DCA representative Harlynne Lack stepped down because she was moving in a different direction and could not sit on the Commission any longer.  He stated he is waiting for a replacement to be appointed from the DCA Commissioner which he has already spoken to her about.  

Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC)
The Chair stated he was there for the majority of the meeting and asked Ms. Macalle-Holly to report on it.  She stated the Committee met today for approximately three and a half hours.  The CAC reviewed the meeting notes the Mr. Baier prepared which took up a large part of the meeting.  The CAC then moved to agenda items to review the goals and objectives.  Consensus was reached on the goals and objectives for the Water Level Management Plan.  Although not every member agreed, there was general agreement that a 60-inch drawdown was needed every five years.  Some members thought if there were a lot of permits on the lake to do dredging or dock walk, the need to lower the lake should be evaluated prior to just having a five year drawdown.  It was agreed to have an annual drawdown of 26 inches.  It is the same as the current plan.  
Mr. Sorensen, CAC member representing Jefferson Township, stated what still needs to be determined is the minimum and maximum flows that can be passed.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated other than the downstream flooding for maximum flows and the minimum flows, no one other than Fish and Wildlife telling the Committee that it is necessary to maintain the biota downstream.  She stated that Mr. Fernandez on the Committee asked Mr. Baier to a model down for Lake Hopatcong watershed instead of the hydrological   modeling which was done after the Rockaway River watershed.  She stated it was agreed that nine feet would be the level that should be reach by May 1 and maintained at that level.  The 26-inch drawdown would begin November 1 although it was suggested to push it back to November 15.  The dates would stay the same for now, but the dates are still an open issue.  For the 60-inch drawdown, CAC members feel that minimum and maximum flow data is so important because once you have a good understanding of that, than you can back into when you need to start a drawdown.
Mr. Sorensen stated the one issue that is disturbing to him is that most people do not understand how the water levels are handled.  If there is a drought and the lake is down two feet, people think the dam is closed.  Although people on the Commission realize that is not the case, but if you ask the public, the average person does not realize 7.5 MGD is being let out.  According to Mr. Sorensen, Mr. Baier, CAC Chair, stated the 7.5 MGD is needed for the 1.4 mile stretch of a swamp between Lake Hopatcong and Lake Musconetcong regardless of level in Lake Hopatcong.  He thinks Lake Hopatcong needs some protection that once the lake gets down to a certain level, the level needs to be protected and the minimum outflow needs to be adjusted.  
The Chair stated that during the CAC meeting Mr. Sorensen stated that if the lake level is down to 8.0, then the outflow should be reduced, but regardless if there is a drought emergency.  This cannot be done under the current plan.  The outflow can be reduced only when there is a state declared drought emergency.  Mr. Sorensen stated it is not unheard of when the lake is down two feet in a dry summer, the lake is still letting out 7.5 MGD.  He stated the State is making a value judged that the mile and a half stretch of swamp is more important than Lake Hopatcong.  

Mr. Felter stated how the entire lake should be considered especially areas such as Woodport or River Styx because sections of the lake have silted in.  
Ms. Pflugh stated that it is not that there is more emphasis in one place than the other, but it is really a challenge in balance because one thing is not more of a priority than the other.  She stated she is trusting in the process and having everyone at the table to address circumstances on the lake will result in a good management plan.  The Chair stated he understands Mr. Sorensen’s issues, but it is one thing to look at and come to conclusion.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Cliff Lundin, a former member of the Lake Hopatcong Regional Planning Board, also sits on the CAC.  Mr. Lundin was involved in the plan when it was updated the last time so he can provide historical perspective of the plan although he can not tell why the minimum and maximum are at the current level.  Ms. Macalle-Holly responded to Mr. Brunson inquiry, that the CAC agreed to review the plan annually at least initially and Mr. Baier has agreed to that.  Ms. Plfugh stated that is being done with the Greenwood Lake Plan as well.  The Chair stated he met with Ella Fillapone, Co-Chair of the New Jersey Chair of the Greenwood Lake Commission and was advised that their Commission is receiving money from the federal government for dredging to increase the volume of water storage because it is considered an emergency reservoir.  Lake Hopatcong is on the federal registries as an emergency water source so he was wondering if the Commission could pursue funding from the federal government for dredging.  Ms. Pflugh stated that in order for the Commission to be considered for dredging funding, there has to be an organized watershed plan for the Lake. The EPA grant Greenwood Lake received was to develop a watershed plan.  Ms. Pflugh discussed Greenwood Lake Commission actions to award a contract to develop a dredging plan.  The EPA and State require that stormwater management activities are taken care of and documented before receiving approval for dredging plans.  She stated even though Greenwood Lake is moving in that direction, they dredging is not something easily achieved.  
Fred Steinbaum asked if Lake Hopatcong is a potential reservoir.  Ms. Pflugh stated it is an emergency water supply, but it is low on the list for the Delaware River Basin.  Mr. Steinbaum discussed the pumping of the lake during a drought.  

Mr. Doran, CAC member, stated that most people were surprised to see the lake jump two feets in a matter of days during the last heavy rain.  He stated it was the second highest level it has been in ten years.  He stated there was a serious problem by focusing in on keeping the lake high at nine feet which was an agreement today with some minority dissenters.  If there is a significant rainfall, we are probably asking for major flooding because the lake cannot be evacuated fast enough to compensate for it.   
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the CAC meeting notes are on the Commission website.  She posts information on the website provide by Mr. Baier.  

Sub-Committees

Business Plan
The Chair asked for an updated and Mr. Felter stated he thinks the Commission is ready to vote on it.  The Commission received comments which were address.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the last revision was sent out on email about two months ago and she has not received any additional comments.  The Chair asked for any additions or changes to the plan.  Mr. Felter stated it would be a living document because of funding issues.  The Chair requested a motion.  Mr. Risko made the motion and Ms. Gantert seconded the motion to approve the Business Plan.  In response to Mr. Jarvis inquiry about salaries in the plan, the Chair indicated it would depend on funding.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated there are not individual salaries in the Plan.  The Chair thanks Mr. Felter, Mr. Baier and the rest of the committee for their efforts.  There being no further discussion, the Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:
	Felter
	Yes
	Brunson
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Kinback
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Risko
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Plfugh
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she will post the Business Plan on the website.  She will include a note in the Plan that the five staffing scenario is what the Commission submitted for its budget request.
New Business

Health Benefits Employee Contribution
Chair Ondish stated he asked Ms. Macalle-Holly to see if a resolution was needed to be done because the State is requiring 1.5% payback for employees on their benefits.  After checking with Counsel Chudzik, a resolution is not necessary because it is mandated in legislation.  Chair Ondish stated all of the Commission many employees would payback 1.5 of their salary. 
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she had one other item for New Business.  A flyer was available for the Recycling Boat Shrink Program at Lee’s County Park Marina.  The flyer tells how to wrap up the shrink wrap before disposing of it.  The program is funded through grants and we want to continue to use the recycling program to continue its funding.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she would include a link on the Commission website to Morris County about the recycling program.

Mr. Felter inquired with I Boat money possible coming, if the Commission should move a couple of harvesters down to Hopatcong or somewhere.  He stated Jefferson Township is willing to help, but in another few weeks they will be into their paving programs and other aggressive plans.  The Chair stated he did receive Mr. Felter’s email and he spoke with several people.  The general consensus was that last year it was a one shot deal to help the State with harvesting.  If we move the harvesters, it will be costly to maintain, and Mr. Calderio is not on the staff to ensure it is managed properly.  The Chair stated the maintenance should have began back in January or February and does not see how harvesting can possibly happen this year.  He stated it looks like it may have to go back to 1999 so the State will realize how bad it will be.  Mr. Felter stated he has a feeling it we get the I Boat grant, it will happen soon.  

In response to Ms. Pflugh’s inquiry, Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the I Boat Grant decisions should have been made in February.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated there are two components.  In order to accept the I Boat Grant, the Commission had to increase its hard match for the grant is $88K cash for funds to be committed to the harvesting program.  She stated the municipalities and county all provided letters that they would provide staff to assist the program.  The I Boat asked for additional information to estimate how much the municipal and county employee would provide in staff time which she estimated it would be about $25K.  So between the hard and soft match it is over $100K.  The Commission would have to get approval to use some of its remaining funds towards the $88K match or get $88K additional funding to put towards the hard match. 
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that amount requested for the I Boat Grant was approximately $440K of which $88K is the hard match which was the same figures used in the business plan for harvesting.  

Mr. Felter stated if the Commission receives the grant, the towns and counties will have to figure out how to assist.  Chair Ondish stated his town has no money for this effort and his town does have the manpower it did last year.   Ms. Kinback said she would try to make some calls to inquire about the status of the I Boat grant.

There was further discussion about possibly moving the harvesters, but there was no agreement to move the harvesters at this time.  It was suggested that the manufacturer be contacted to see if there was any in the area that could do maintenance on the harvesters.  The Chair stated there are lots of options, but if the Commission does get money, there will be a special meeting immediately.  

In response to the Chair’s inquiry about a permit for harvesting, Ms. Macalle-Holly stated a permit is not needed to harvest the lake, but if the Commission was to use a contractor, we would have to go through the bidding process.  

Public Comment
Chair Ondish stated the meeting was opened to public session.
Mr. Steve Gebeloff, CAC Alternate Member, stated it was agreed that the dam can be adjusted twice a day, seven days a week.  He had the impression the staff was available to do it twice a day.  He stated it was mentioned that Elba Point put in an application to draw half a million gallons a day for drinking water.  He thinks it is appropriate that the Commission should comment on that.    The Chair stated that perhaps the Commission can get a letter from Hopatcong to advise them of the project.
Mr. Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marina, discussed using the lake as a reservoir and the State does not have the authority to take the water.  He discussed the high water mark of the lake.  He stated he does not understand how the State can get away with violating its own laws.

Mr. Doran, resident of Mount Arlington, stated he attended the CAC meeting today. He stated it is important for the Commission to know when they had the high water episode there was a lot of concern about enforcing a no-wake speed zone.  He observed the worse compliance with the no-wake speed zone with a lake level above 9.8 feet.   He called the State Police and knows others called the State Police.  He was sure they were aware with the no-wake signs posted, but had no regard.  He discussed the water activities like wake boarding and its impact on the lake and staying 100 feet away from shoreline..  He stated if there is not enforcement of the no-wake, there will be more complaints and more damage.
Chair Ondish stated he spoke w/ Sheriff Rochford and Morris County is prepared to continue to provide Sheriff Offices to patrol the lake with the State.  Now is a question of how much manpower the State will have to patrol the lake.

Mr. Ron Sorensen, Hopatcong resident, stated in response to Mr. Doran’s comments that wakeboarding is a problem sport on Lake Hopatcong.  There are wakes coming up from all boats of all sizes.  The 100 foot rule should be enforced.  Mr. Sorensen stated the Commission should take Mr. Felter’s suggestion more seriously to move equipment down here.  If Jefferson Township is willing to provide the manpower to get the equipment down here, why not take the first step towards weed harvesting.  The Chair stated it has to be a whole plan.  Mr. Sorensen stated as far as the security issue, passing the Franklin Building, he drove right into the complex the latter part of February.  Chair Ondish stated he drove by four or five times, and the gate was never opened.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated there was previous discussion about the lake coming up quick and possibly causing floating debris.  She stated on Easter weekend, it must have been a 35’ beam floating by her house. The Chair stated it was because Mr. Peterson called him and he was trying to pull it out.  

The Chair thanked Mr. Sorensen and the other marinas, Mayors Felter and Petillo and Chris Raths from Roxbury for participating in the lake debris collection.  He had contacted the newspapers and there were articles in the paper that if lake debris was collected it could be brought to the marinas and the DPW would pick it up or bring it to the dumpsters the towns agreed to get for the debris.  He thanked the people around the lake for helping.   Chair Ondish stated that the Commission field staff used to collect debris from the lake.  It was one of the things they did that went unnoticed.

A member of the public stated in Hopatcong on the west shore he was picking out stuff from the lake for four days, but some of it was so big he couldn’t pick it up.  There were trees down all over the place.  He was concerned that people would throw stuff in the lake if they did not have any place to dispose of it.   

There being no further business, at 8:40 Mr. Brunson made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Gantert seconded.  The motion was unanimous. 

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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